

CLG Europe

Working towards a climate neutral Europe:

Jobs and skills in a changing world

funded by



Corporate Leaders Group Europe

CLG Europe is a select group of leading European businesses, with a membership representative of Europe in both geography and sector. CLG Europe members have come together to work with policymakers and business peers to support stronger ambition and effective, accelerated action on climate change within the EU and globally. The group's work is aligned with the Paris Agreement and in support of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

CLG Europe is the sister group of UK-focused The Prince of Wales's Corporate Leaders Group, which has frequently defined the British business response to climate change.

The guiding mission of CLG Europe is to develop credible, ambitious positions amongst its membership and deploy effective strategic communications, thinking and action to engage with the highest levels of policy audiences and the wider business community. It acts to strengthen climate change policy and drive it into practice, both in Europe and, working with others, around the world.

CLG Europe is convened by the University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL).

The Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership

The University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL) is a globally influential Institute developing leadership and solutions for a sustainable economy. We believe the economy can be 'rewired', through focused collaboration between business, government and finance institutions, to deliver positive outcomes for people and environment. For over three decades we have built the leadership capacity and capabilities of individuals and organisations, and created industry-leading collaborations, to catalyse change and accelerate the path to a sustainable economy. Our interdisciplinary research engagement builds the evidence base for practical action.

Partners

This report was funded by the We Mean Business Coalition and the European Climate Foundation.

We Mean Business is a global non-profit coalition working with the world's most influential businesses to take action on climate change. The coalition brings together international non-profit organisations: BSR, CDP, Ceres, The B Team, The Climate Group, CLG, WBCSD.

Author and acknowledgements

This report was prepared by Sanna Markkanen, Romain Pardo, Martin Porter, Andy Raingold, Annabelle Roblin, Eliot Whittington and Ursula Woodburn.

The content of this report is drawn from a longer technical working paper delivered by Cambridge Econometrics (CE) and available on the CLG Europe website: www. corporateleadersgroup.com . We would like to thank CISL colleagues, Sara Baiocco, Researcher, Jobs and Skills Unit, Centre for European Policy Studies; Martin Kaul, Head of Office, Foundation 2° - German CEOs for Climate Protection; Julian Popov, Fellow, European Climate Foundation; Rannveig van Iterson, Senior Associate, Industry and Innovation, European Climate Foundation, and Dimitri Zenghelis, Senior Visiting Fellow, Grantham Research Institute, LSE, for their valuable comments and input on the technical report.

We would also like to thank CISL colleagues, the We Mean Business secretariat and CLG Europe members for their constructive comments and feedback on this report.



Contents

12

Foreword	4
Executive summary	5
Introduction	8

Section I The future of iobs and work Trends and analysis	9
Frend: automation and accelerating technological change	
Trend: globalisation	13
Trend: demography	15
Trend: resource scarcity	17

Section 2		
Sectors in change Case studies	19	
UK offshore wind power generation	19	
German automotive industry	21	
Romania and European coal regions	23	
Fossil-free steel in Sweden	25	
Agriculture in Spain and Southern Europe	27	

Section 3	
Policy recommendations	29
References	32

Foreword

Work is at the heart of our economy. Who has which jobs, what skills are required, whether we have the right mix of workers to business needs – all of these are critical questions that help determine the shape and scale of our economy, its competitiveness, sustainability and its effectiveness in providing inclusive prosperity. With this report we have set out an analysis of the long-term factors affecting jobs and skills in Europe, and examined how a proactive policy response to the climate crisis can affect that future. The bulk of the work was completed in early March 2020 – before the impact of recent events became apparent.

At the time of writing, public concern is quite rightly focused on the spread of the virus, public health provision, and immediate loss of employment and incomes. The spread of Covid-19 into a global pandemic has led to a healthcare crisis with tragic implications for thousands of people; forcing countries across the world to declare 'lockdown' measures, and close down schools, shops and factories. This has resulted in a sharp decline in economic activity and a steep increase in new unemployment claims. The full extent of the economic and social impacts will take months and years to play out, but forecasts by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) suggest the worst recession since the Great Depression, vastly exceeding the scale of the 2008 global financial crisis.¹

In its April 2020 *World Economic Outlook*, the IMF¹ projects the global economy will contract by three per cent in 2020 - a downgrade of 6.3 percentage points from its January forecast. The most recent estimates by the International Labour Organisation (ILO) suggest severe negative impacts and "catastrophic losses" for businesses around the world. The operations and solvency of smaller enterprises in particular are under threat, putting millions of workers at risk. According to the ILO, working hours are expected to decline by 6.7 per cent in the second quarter of 2020, equivalent to 195 million full-time workers globally and some 15 million full-time jobs in Europe.²

But as terrible as the short-term impacts are, the longerterm implications of the pandemic remain unclear. All of the current estimates are just that - estimates at a time of high uncertainty. They are subject to change depending on the duration of the lockdown, the speed of the economic recovery in the second half of 2020 and the effectiveness of responding policy measures. Assuming that the pandemic fades in the second half of 2020 and that policy actions are effective in preventing widespread bankruptcies and system-wide financial strains, the IMF suggests that the global economy could rebound as soon as 2021.¹ Should the lockdown continue into the third quarter of 2020, economic recovery in 2021 is likely to be considerably slower. Moreover, a resurgence of Covid-19 in 2021 could leave the global economy struggling for several years.³

In this context, the pressure is mounting on policymakers to implement socially and environmentally responsible recovery packages that avoid repeating the mistakes made in the aftermath of the 2008 financial crisis. Pressure that many politicians and policymakers understand and support.^{4,5} In Europe, governments are increasingly recognising the need to ensure that decisions taken now should focus both on the economic recovery and achieving a prosperous and climate neutral economy by 2050.

The ability of EU policymakers to rise to the challenge of supporting a quick and inclusive economic recovery following the Covid-19 crisis will also have implications for successfully delivering on the recommendations made in this report. Whilst it has not been possible to fully integrate the expected impacts of Covid-19 in much of its content, many of its recommendations now seem even more urgent and significant. The need to build firm foundations for future employment, and to develop a skilled and competitive workforce, has grown, not diminished, and must be a core focus for future policy action.

Executive summary

At the time of writing, the EU is grappling with the impacts of the Covid-19 pandemic, which has shown the world that labour markets can be transformed in a short period of time. While it is not yet clear how long the recovery will take, or whether there will be permanent changes to the structure of labour markets from the crisis, this report considers longer-term transformations of the European labour market. These changes will likely play out over years rather than months, and their full implications are uncertain, but policymakers will need to respond to these developments, just as they are presently trying to protect people and businesses from the effect of Covid-19.

The EU's new growth strategy, the Green Deal, sets a pathway for at least EUR 1 trillion investment over the next ten years and a just transition to a prosperous climate neutral economy by 2050. This transition will have significant impacts on the labour market across all sectors of the economy. It has the potential to create millions of new jobs in renewable energy, the circular economy and low carbon technologies. At the same time, some industries and sectors of the economy will contract, decline or disappear, resulting in employment losses.

Alongside the transition to a climate neutral economy, **Europe will be impacted by other transformative forces - known as megatrends**. Many of these changes will occur regardless of policy intervention, and their impacts on the scale, competitiveness and stability of the European economy and labour markets over the next 30 years are likely to be substantial. However, a proactive and well-designed policy framework can help mitigate the most disruptive impacts of these megatrends and enable the harnessing of synergies between the megatrends and the climate transition. To manage multiple transitions, policymakers have a critical role to play supporting companies, workers and communities to respond to the changing nature and structure of the labour markets.

Seeking to inform policy and business actions in response to changes in employment and skills demand, this report describes the labour market impacts of the transition to a climate neutral Europe in the context of four key megatrends. The report explores how climate action interacts with these trends, how climate policies can provide direction on the future shape of the economy, and how the other megatrends may either facilitate or impede progress towards climate neutrality.

The four megatrends covered in this report are:



These megatrends will shape the demand and supply for labour in Europe in the next 30 years. The scope and direction of the effects on employment and skills demand will be affected by policies and actions at local, regional, national and EU levels – including climate policies. While simultaneous and overlapping transitions will create new paths to prosperity, they will also disrupt existing work arrangements. Managing these disruptions and the associated impacts will present a crucial challenge to a successful transition to a fair and prosperous climate neutral economy.

Modelling the economic and environmental impact of the megatrends suggests that many of the megatrends – and in particular technological and demographic change – are likely to have far bigger impacts on the economy and the labour force than the low carbon transition.⁶ Thoughtful and effective policy responses can mitigate the negative outcomes and maximise the benefits of each megatrend and are essential to avoid large scale disruption.

The impact of well-designed policies is highlighted when comparing the outcomes for the modelling scenarios that combine the effects of all of the megatrends. In the best-case scenario, featuring an aligned and effective policy framework, Europe could maintain employment levels in the face of the combined impact of the megatrends, whereas without that strong policy response it could see job losses of up to nearly 10 per cent by 2030 and 30 per cent by 2050 (compared to a baseline).

The modelling also indicates that well designed and implemented climate policies can help improve how Europe manages these megatrends. When the bestcase scenario is combined with 1.5 degree compatible decarbonisation policies, it improves employment projections, leading to a scenario of around 1 per cent growth in employment.⁷ Yet policy makers must keep in mind that even though the labour market impacts of the low carbon transition are relatively minor, the aggregate figures hide substantial sectoral differences, and with major significance for particular communities or countries with a high dependence on a declining sector. Financial support and inclusive policies will be essential to ensure that the negative impacts of low carbon transition do not disproportionately disadvantage specific communities, or exacerbate the negative impacts of the other megatrends.

The employment and economic impacts associated with **technological change**, primarily developments in AI and automation, could lead to substantial job losses, reduced household income, and decreased consumption but at the same time improving productivity. These effects have the potential to polarise the labour force, driving inequality between workers. **Globalisation**, while smaller scale in impact, is also likely to drive significant economic inequality and polarisation within domestic labour markets – supporting job creation and benefitting some workers, while disadvantaging others.

Demographics add to the complexity and challenge of coping with other trends as the European workforce is shrinking and ageing, making it less flexible and putting pressure on public resources. The impacts associated with globalisation and resource scarcity are relatively minor in comparison. Finally, **resource security** and environmental sustainability create a source of volatility and change – both creating pressures that will undermine existing industries but also opportunities for new approaches.

To help illustrate both how the climate transition is likely to impact jobs, and the interaction of these concurrent transformational trends, this report features **five case studies** that examine the impact of selected megatrends on sectors that will play a key role in achieving climate neutrality by 2050: offshore wind in the UK, automotive manufacturing in Germany, coal mining in Romania, steel manufacturing in Sweden and agriculture in Spain. These demonstrate the potential impact of national and regional policy on the jobs and skills in relation to each sector.



Offshore wind in the UK has significant future employment potential (including as alternative employment for offshore oil and gas workers), with skills required across engineering, science and specific to the sector.



Technological change, including the shift to electric vehicles, implies significant changes and job losses in the **German automotive sector** and its supply chains. It may also lead to net employment gains in other sectors, including electricity, infrastructure development, services and manufacturing. Adapting to new technologies will be essential to maintain the competitiveness of the industry.

In the Romanian power industry, the

renewable sectors can provide new opportunities for highly skilled engineers and technicians from the coal workforce (more than gas), but this will need to be bolstered by a focus on labour-intensive energy-efficiency programmes.



Decarbonised steel production in Sweden

will generate a high demand for STEM graduates, and a shift towards digital skills and competences in new production methods. It takes place in the context of a shift towards the circular economy that will drive demand for expertise in resource efficiency, material reutilisation and recycling.



Similarly, to successfully exploit the opportunities offered by innovation in **agriculture in Spain**, farmers will need a multidisciplinary skillset, including the ability to control machinery as well as knowledge of informatics, robotics, meteorology, chemistry and biology. In ageing and shifting workforces this will be challenging and require attention. The report finds that decarbonisation policies can help build a European labour market that is more resilient to economic change and sustainable, as long as these policies are sufficiently tailored to manage the types of negative impacts described above. The findings of this report can also inform governments who need to design and implement recovery plans in the face of Covid-19.

Policymakers have started to grasp the range and depth of actions they need to take, and the EU already has experience and initiatives it can build on. However, greater coherence and resolve is required - some instruments will need to be adapted and strengthened, key approaches should be joined up to exploit synergies and avoid fragmentation, and new policies will need to be developed through a strong social dialogue.

Our recommendations for policymakers are as follows:

Commit to the European Green Deal and a clear and managed transition to a climate neutral economy

Action to mitigate climate change is not optional. New jobs in the low and zero carbon economy can help to mitigate the otherwise negative impacts of technological change on the labour markets. The future of the European labour market will depend on the EU's ability to remain competitive at a global level and achieve leadership in growing international markets for the design, production, assembly and marketing of clean products.

Develop a comprehensive vision to scale up skills and adaptability

It will be critical to support the European workforce to be as adaptable as possible to a changing work environment. Learning skills and lifelong learning approaches will be key to this, especially given the ageing demographic. The other important area for both future competitiveness and the climate transition is digital skills. The EU should bring together a comprehensive vision across policy areas, potentially through the industrial strategy.

Establish an inclusive economy through a just transition framework

3

The economic impacts of change will not be evenly distributed. Policymakers will play an essential role in ensuring that businesses and workers that are negatively impacted by the low carbon transition and the other megatrends receive sufficient support though investment in reskilling, redeployment and economic diversification. Regions with a high dependence on a single declining sector (such as coal) should be a priority for support as should sectors likely to face disruption in the near future, such as the automotive industries and agriculture.

Define a shared European agenda for the future of work

EU and member state policymakers will need to show leadership by working with businesses, educational establishments and social partners to identify sectors that will thrive in the future, and what skills gaps and shortages there are likely to be. Working together they can develop a regulatory framework for the future of work, including educational and vocational training programmes to equip workers with the skills that are likely to be in demand in the future. The EU and its member states should seek to share guidance and best practice.

5

Implement green and equitable Covid-19 recovery plans, while urgently addressing which skills will be needed for the future

Recovery plans will need to address both public spending, and policies that can incentivise business investment. It is essential that these recovery plans also consider the broader impacts of the changes covered in this report, and that they are aligned with longer-term goals including climate neutrality.

Well-designed and implemented climate policies can help improve how Europe manages megatrends and offsets some negative impacts.



Introduction

In December 2019, European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen announced the European Green Deal, the new growth strategy for the EU, setting a pathway for at least EUR 1 trillion of investment over the next ten years and a just transition to a climate neutral economy by 2050. The Green Deal covers a set of new strategies and measures across energy, finance, industry, buildings, transport and agriculture, with additional plans to preserve biodiversity and to eliminate pollution.

Delivering the European Green Deal will require an unprecedented degree of cooperation across industry, research and government. Companies will need to alter their production processes and potentially change their business models. These changes will have implications for skills demand and regional and sectoral distribution of jobs. For example, energy efficiency improvements in the buildings sector will increase demand for skilled workers that are currently in short supply.

The policy-driven transition to a climate neutral Europe will need to take place within a context that is influenced by additional socio-economic–environmental dynamics taking place worldwide, known as megatrends. These developments are largely outside the control of the policymakers, although policies can be employed to harness the potential benefits and minimise any negative impacts. The megatrends covered in this report include **technological change** (including artificial intelligence, big data, and digitalisation), **demographic change**, **globalisation** and **resource scarcity**.

Although their exact impacts are highly uncertain, these megatrends are likely to impact the global economy, business and society, causing **major transformations in the labour market over the next 30 years. Understanding and engaging with these changes is vital to the scale, competitiveness and stability of the European economy.** Understanding the nature of the interactions between the most influential megatrends, and their impact on the effectiveness of climate policies, is key to harnessing synergies and mitigating tensions. Many attempts to comprehensively estimate and forecast the labour market impacts of climate policy have so far focused on a specific dimension of the topic, such as the transition of the energy sector, circular economy, energy efficiency of buildings or the transport sector. However, these focused accounts – even when drawing on extensive amounts of high-quality research and data – do not explicitly consider the impact of other overlapping trends and therefore are largely unable to provide a sufficiently nuanced picture of the complex reality.

This report seeks to understand the implications for the European labour market of the transition to climate neutrality in the context of these broader changes, and to inform policy and business actions in response. It shows how climate action and the other megatrends may impact future labour markets, and how the megatrends may help or hinder the transition to climate neutral economy. It describes the four trends and their implications for jobs and skills in Europe, and documents a set of case studies that focus on specific sectors undergoing transition. Each sectoral case study is located in a specific country to allow us to explore the impact of local policy. Business stories also highlight how companies are dealing with this issue. A concluding section offers some high-level policy insights.

This report was developed with insights drawn from a technical working paper by Cambridge Econometrics.⁸

During the final stages of the drafting of this report, the global Covid-19 pandemic has presented an immediate and far-reaching disruption to European and global economies and labour markets. As the EU responds to the emergency and begins to lay plans for recovery, discussions have already begun on major stimulus packages and how they can be best aligned with Europe's long-term climate goals. The Covid-19 crisis may also highlight the need to develop mechanisms to respond and mitigate the negative impacts of the megatrends.









technological change

demographic change

globalisation

resource scarcity



Section 1 **The future of jobs and work** Trends and analysis

Technological innovation, global economic integration, demographic and generational shifts, and sustainability challenges are all radically altering global business models and economic activity. These megatrends will significantly affect the nature and sectoral distribution of employment and have already led to concerns about a global shortage of skilled labour, with the skills gap being considered a major issue by 78 per cent of executives.⁹ Finding workers who possess the relevant skills has become problematic even for entry-level positions, and many business executives feel that new graduates are not adequately prepared for current or future work.

There are many uncertainties surrounding the overall impact of these megatrends, and it is important to understand the ways in which those impacts may be felt. In this section we highlight how they are likely to affect the number and nature of jobs, the implications for future skills demand, and the interaction between them and the transition to a climate neutral economy.

Impacts and interactions

The net zero carbon transition is often thought of as a major source of economic restructuring. However, recent modelling commissioned by the European Commission shows that, at aggregate level, the effects of the low carbon transition on gross domestic product (GDP) and employment might be a lot smaller than the impacts of megatrends that are going to occur regardless of policy development. The comparatively minor aggregate impacts of the low carbon transition also hide substantial sectoral differences, and careful policymaking is required to ensure that the negative impacts of the low carbon transition will not exacerbate the negative impacts of the megatrends.

The modelling, which was delivered by a consortium led by Cambridge Econometrics, considers the economic, employment and CO_2 impacts of four key megatrends (automation, globalisation, demographic changes and impacts of resource scarcity) that will take place simultaneously and will interact with the transition to a climate neutral economy.⁷ The modelling involved designing scenarios based on a range of possible outcomes for the four megatrends. For each megatrend, a 'middle-of-the-road' baseline case was constructed, followed by four alternative scenarios based on the uncertainties specific to each megatrend. In some alternative scenarios, accompanying government policies were included to mitigate negative effects and to maximise positive outcomes.

The scale of impacts from the different megatrends in 2050 varies widely, suggesting that:

- The employment and economic impacts associated with technological change, primarily developments in Al/ automation, could lead to substantial net employment losses, reduced household income, and decreased consumption and output, resulting in losses in GDP.
- The impacts associated with **globalisation** and **resource scarcity** are relatively minor in comparison.
- There is a high variation in the least favourable and most favourable outcomes for **demographic change**. These results illustrate the crucial role that government policies play in determining educational and health outcomes.
- The **low carbon transition** scenario (which achieves emissions reductions compatible with the 1.5 degree pathways, without assuming any specific megatrend effects) shows positive outcomes for GDP and employment. These results indicate that decoupling emissions from economic growth and employment is possible in a well-designed policy framework.

Percent difference from the reference case, 2050	GDP		EMPLOYMENT			
	Low	High	Low	High	Low	High
Technological change	-8.0	-0.1	-23.2	-9.9	-5.9	-2.9
Globalisation	-0.1	2.2	0.0	0.7	-0.1	1.3
Demographic change	-10.0	10.6	-5.8	6.2	-4.2	4.0
Resource use	-0.3	0.6	0.1	0.1	-0.2	2.9
Low carbon transition		1.06		1.01		-74.1

Table 1: Highest and lowest economic impacts of each megatrend in (EU-27+UK) by 2050, percentage difference compared to baseline scenario

Source: E3ME, Cambridge Econometrics. Compiled by authors from preliminary results that are to be published in the forthcoming Macroeconomics of the Energy Union: Policy Report for Modelling Megatrends for the European Commission.⁷

Note: The 'low' and 'high' values in Table 1 refer to the most favourable outcome (high) and the least favourable outcome (low) across the four scenarios for each megatrend. For the low carbon scenario, only one set of results is available.

The modelling also combines the various megatrends with the low carbon scenarios. The results show that low carbon policies operate relatively independently of what happens in the other megatrends, indicating that decoupling of emissions and economic growth, achieving a higher growth with lower production, is possible for the EU. In some cases, the low carbon transition may complement other changes and can contribute to offsetting certain other negative impacts.

Interactions across the megatrends arise through the impacts of each megatrend on the wider economy. This was also modelled in the analysis (through best-case and worst-case scenarios). The main findings are:

• The best combination of scenarios is one in which smart regulation works with markets and technological change to create a dynamic economy that can adapt to the key challenges faced by society. Compared to the reference case, the ideal outlook shows positive impacts on EU GDP, with an increase of 7.8 per cent by 2030 and 12.5 per cent by 2050. However, this is paired with a rather high effect on the workforce: while employment is relatively unaffected by 2030, it is reduced by 3.4 per cent by 2050.

Worst combination of scenarios

By 2030: Employment could decrease by 9.5 per cent.

By 2050 employment could decrease by 27.5 per cent.

- The worst combination of scenarios shows a case in which technological change and other fastmoving developments create social problems that governments are not able to cope with, resulting in significant negative impacts. Impact on the EU-27+UK GDP compared to the reference case reaches -3.9 per cent by 2030 and -17.1 per cent by 2050. Employment follows a similar pattern: decreasing by 9.5 per cent by 2030 and by 27.5 per cent by 2050.
- Low carbon policies have a small positive impact of around 1 per cent in 2050 on GDP and employment in both the best and the worst case scenarios (described above) compared to scenarios without the low carbon policies. These positive results arise from low carbon policies (due to restructuring the economy on a sectoral level) replacing some of the jobs lost to automation.

Overall, the modelling results suggest that a policy framework that supports the development of a flexible economy, able to adapt to change, is a fundamental determinant for success as multiple transitions inevitably take place.

Best combination of scenarios

By 2030, employment is relatively unaffected.

By 2050, employment could be reduced by 3.4 per cent.



Trend: automation and accelerating technological change

Rapid advances in technology, particularly in automation and AI, will most likely have a substantial impact on the labour market. Exponential advancements in computer science (better algorithms), computer power (more powerful processors) and availability of data (big data) have dramatically improved the capabilities of technology to perform an increasing number of tasks more efficiently than humans.¹⁰ At the same time, these developments create a need for workers with a new set of skills.

Although the world of work has, for centuries, been constantly reshaped by technological progress,¹¹ the current wave of technological development has the *potential* to impact on a much wider range of tasks than before, across all sectors, and faster than before. If labour markets are not able to keep up with the speed of this change, the new technological advances could lead to increasing unemployment and inequality. On the other hand, society might be able to harness the potential of automation and Al in such a way that the benefits are shared across prosperous new societies that become characterised by high productivity and an abundance of free time. The final outcome is uncertain and depends on a number of factors discussed below.

Impacts

The automation of processes and tasks will have profound consequences for labour markets, productivity and income distribution.

1. Displacement of workers. Recent advances in technology, and particularly in AI, are now allowing machines to replace an increasing number of tasks that require *skills* that were previously only embodied in humans. Continuous advances in machine learning mean that more and more work is now easily undertaken by machines, while a decreasing share of workers have skills that are complementary to machines. However, workers skilled in non-linear reasoning in interaction with people, and in performing non-standardised tasks, will be less likely to be replaced by machines.

- **2. Productivity gains.** The productivity of capital-driven processes can be enhanced considerably through the use of Al,¹² meaning that more capital-intensive sectors are generally estimated to see the greatest productivity gains from Al uptake. As such, Al will help to address some key challenges for Europe, such as low productivity growth and the impact of an ageing population.¹⁰ Besides allowing the production of more output at a lower unit cost, automation could provide a balancing mechanism to the displacement effect:
 - Higher productivity increases the value of workers performing the non-automated tasks,¹³ thus increasing the demand for skills that are complementary to automation.
 - Higher productivity will command higher wages for the non-displaced workers, who in turn will spend more, thus increasing demand and mitigating the loss of employment due to substitution.¹⁴
 - New technologies including the Internet of Things, big data, AI and robotisation have the potential to increase production and reduce greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions in various sectors (eg: automotive, industry, agriculture). For example, in the agricultural sector technological change has the potential to increase production more than land expansion and better protect and restore the land, water and biodiversity.

- **3. The risk of an increase in inequality.** Higher inequality could emerge as a result of labour market dynamics, factor endowments and institutional factors:
 - Labour market polarisation. As employment grows in high-skill occupations and low-skill occupations, while decreasing in the middle,⁷ it is possible that technological improvement will polarise the labour market between 'low-skill/low-pay' and 'high-skill/ high-pay' workers.¹⁵
 - Monopolisation due to the increased digitalisation of the economy. In the digital economy a small set of 'superstar' firms are able to charge higher prices and extract monopoly rents,¹⁶ for example through the exploitation of network effects. Such firms tend to have a low share of labour in their value added, which in turn lowers the share of labour in national income.¹⁷
 - **Inability to adapt.** Individuals with low levels of digital skills and so called 'learning skills' might find it difficult to adapt, especially if the educational system and lifelong learning training providers do not keep up with the pace of technological change.¹⁸
 - European institutions are aware of the challenge and opportunities posed by digitalisation and automation, but public policies might struggle to compensate the losers from the adoption of automation.¹⁶

Interaction with the climate transition

New technologies are fundamental in the transition towards a climate neutral economy, but the right policy framework will be needed to ensure net benefits. New technologies and Al could help curb emissions in a variety of ways, for example, by enhancing weather predictions to maximise the efficiency of wind turbines and solar panels;¹⁹ improving traffic and route management; improving forecast of supply and demand, allowing a better scheduling of energy supply; and improving the energy efficiency of buildings.²⁰

Microsoft and PwC estimate that **applying AI to environmental problems could curb emissions by 1.5–4 per cent by 2030.**²¹ In terms of jobs, Eurofound²² estimates that the investment in new technologies needed to achieve a low carbon economy will **expand employment for the EU-28 by 0.5 per cent in 2030**, compared to a baseline without such investment. This shows that the use of AI to curb emissions can result in net job creation provided that an adequate policy framework is put in place to ensure that the workforce acquires the necessary skills to use these technologies or benefit from them.



Technological change

Could lead to substantial net employment losses.

New low carbon technologies could expand employment for the EU-28 by 0.5 per cent in 2030.

Case Study Smart buildings: a new opportunity

In order for Europe to achieve climate neutrality by 2050, approximately 97 per cent of buildings within the EU need to be renovated, redeveloped or upgraded – a significant labour intensive economic activity with major employment implications. EDGE is working to address this challenge by reusing and upcycling existing materials and utilising smart technology. Digitalisation enables EDGE to track, control and optimise all the different variables within the building, leading to significant increases in energy efficiency and space optimisation. These measures enable better performance and improved well-being among the users of the buildings, while also improving energy efficiency and reducing emissions from light, heating and cooling.



Credit: EDGE



Trend: globalisation

The term globalisation refers to the growing interdependence of national economies, cultures and populations caused by cross-border flows of goods, services, technology, investment and finance, people and information.²³ Globalisation has complex, politically charged effects and with unequal impacts between and within societies.

The wave of globalisation that started in the late 20th century has created a situation characterised by: the integration of production processes in global value chains (GVCs – where final products are the outcome of production activities executed in multiple countries); the rise of China as a global trade and manufacturing powerhouse; massive international flows of data; and increased global interlinkages which have made individual countries more vulnerable to negative events happening abroad, as seen in the coronavirus outbreak.

International trade is changing shape, with crossborder services growing 60 per cent faster than trade in goods in the period 2007 to 2017, and GVCs becoming more knowledge intensive and reliant on high-skill labour.²⁴ Recent years have also been characterised by **an increase in protectionism**, and it has been estimated that protectionism between China, the US and the EU could lower EU GDP by 1 per cent and employment by 0.3 per cent by 2030.²⁵ Furthermore, **global demand is shifting**, with developing economies increasing their share of global consumption.

The impact of the current pandemic is still to be seen. According to the WTO, world merchandise trade is set to fall by between 13 and 32% in 2020 due to Covid-19 before potentially recovering in 2021, depending on the duration of the outbreak and the effectiveness of the policy responses.²⁶

Impacts

Global trade has been linked to economic growth and reduced poverty worldwide. Plentiful supply of low-skill labour has enabled developing countries to integrate into GVCs, while developed economies have specialised in more high-skill labour. Significant impacts are as follows:

- 1. Improvements in global economic growth and reduced poverty have been linked to growth in global trade. International trade can boost growth through mechanisms such as increased and more intense competition, economies of scale and innovation.
- 2. International trade has facilitated job creation in developed economies. In the EU, 36 million jobs (one in seven) were supported by exports to countries outside the EU in 2017. Two-thirds of these jobs are in services and are better paid than jobs in the rest of the economy.
- **3. GVCs allow the exploitation of comparative advantages, but gains seem to be distributed unequally.** The positive effect of GVC participation²⁷ tends to be concentrated in upper-middle and highincome²⁸ countries, while the positive effect on low and lower-middle-income countries does not appear significant.
- 4. Globalisation induces specialisation and labour market adjustments across countries, which benefit different kinds of workers. In developed economies, such adjustments have resulted in increased demand for high-skill workers while routine tasks are offshored to other countries. Low-wage workers in developed economies are left to face large obstacles to labour mobility and may bear the greater share of the adjustment costs.²⁹
- 5. Globalisation affects workers through international competition, which can decrease employment and wages in sectors more exposed to import competition. For example, Portuguese businesses seeking to export to the rest of Europe but in competition with Chinese businesses seeking the same markets saw employment decline.³⁰

- 6. Globalisation has reduced income inequality between countries globally while increasing inequality between individuals within countries. However, national policies (eg progressive taxation and social transfer) might mitigate adverse distributional effects.³¹
- 7. Globalisation has been accompanied by an increase in capital flows and financial linkages between countries, with consequences on the real economy. For example, additional exposure to impacts like the 2008 global financial crisis.

Interaction with climate transition

Globalisation allows the reduction of emissions through technology transfer. International trade and foreign direct investments (FDI) lead to the transfer of knowledge and more carbon-efficient technologies from countries where the technology is often developed to other countries. Less positively, the rise of GVCs has also resulted in an outsourcing of emissions by developed countries to developing ones. With parts of the supply chain outsourced, developed countries have been able to reduce emissions domestically at the expense of increased emissions in developing countries. However, there is evidence that such emissions transfers have been on a declining trend since 2006, and that the rate of decarbonisation of global trade now exceeds the rate of growth in trade value.

Overall, globalisation could help or hinder the transition to a climate neutral economy at the global scale, depending on which aspect of it will dominate. If globalisation and digitalisation increase trade intensity, then emissions could grow faster than would otherwise be the case. On the other hand, if companies bring manufacturing activities closer to their main markets and low-carbon innovations spread faster, then the world as a whole might become more energy-efficient.

Case Study Brainport Eindhoven: innovation and training as an engine for economic growth

Brainport Eindhoven³² was developed through a collaborative effort involving industry, research and government in response to the economic crisis in the 1990s, during which a third of all jobs in the Eindhoven region disappeared. The driving forces behind the Brainport were the establishment of Philips High Tech Campus³³ in 1998 and the 1996–2002 regional economic development strategy plan known as 'Stimulus', which facilitated the emergence of a knowledge economy across the Eindhoven region. The EUR 180 million funding under the 'Stimulus' plan accelerated mutual trust and cooperation between companies and resulted in 60 cluster projects and 400 other types of projects, the refurbishment and development of new industrial areas on a large scale, and the creation of 33,500 course places and 4,000 jobs. The success of the Brainport highlights the importance of innovation as an engine for economic growth and regional development during an economic transition, and the role of government in innovation and as an agent that can help facilitate private sector collaboration. Producing 44 per cent of all patent applications filed in the Netherlands and contributing EUR 2.5 billion in private research and development (R&D) spending, Eindhoven is now widely acknowledged as the high-tech capital of the Netherlands.



High Tech Campus Eindhoven (The Netherlands). Credit: Microtoerisme



Trend: demography

The ageing of the population is a worldwide phenomenon, although the speed and scale of this process varies widely across countries. Despite these regional differences, the trend is clear: the number of people aged 65 or more is going to increase both in absolute value and as a share of total population in all regions of the world.³⁴ This trend is the consequence of a combination of increasing life expectancy and decreasing fertility rates. As a consequence, oldage dependency ratios are projected to increase all over the world,³⁵ potentially shrinking the labour force and putting pressure on government finances.

In the EU-28, the population has reached 500 million and is ageing. The proportion of people aged 65 or more in the total population increased from 17 per cent in 2008 to 20 per cent in 2018, while the old-age dependency ratio increased from 28 per cent to 33 per cent in the same period.^{36,37} In 2017, four million people migrated to one of the EU member states, out of which two million were not EU citizens. The immigrants were, on average, much younger than the resident population in the country of destination, with a median age of 28 years compared to 43 years for the EU-28. The ageing of the EU population is expected to continue in the 21st century, coupled with slower population growth.

Impacts

The ageing population has negative effects on GDP growth through two channels: first, as the number of retirees increases (in the absence of appropriate increases in the pension age), the number of workers relative to the population falls; second, workers beyond a certain age tend to work fewer hours and to be less productive.³⁸ Ageing also has profound consequences for labour markets, by altering the size and skill profile of the available labour force.

Key impacts and observations are as follows:

- 1. An ageing workforce. Within the European labour force, older cohorts are expected to increase in size while younger ones are expected to decline.³⁹ Older workers are less likely to be unemployed than younger workers, but take more time to re-enter employment if they do become unemployed. They are also harder to retrain and participate less in formal education and on-the-job training, and are less economically mobile (ie they are less likely to change occupation, sector of activity and region). Their skills are more likely to be outdated in the face of ongoing innovation. As such, the increasing age of the labour force might slow the speed of change following economic shocks⁴⁰ and improving older cohorts' productivity and flexibility through lifelong learning will be fundamental to effectively manage the labour market impacts of the different megatrends.
- 2. Digital competences are scarce among older adults. Among employed older adults, almost half are at risk of low-level digital skills, a share which increases to 70 per cent among the unemployed and 60 per cent among the economically inactive.⁴¹ Conversely, younger cohorts in the EU-28 have higher-level digital skills than the older ones, resulting in an overall increase in digital skills among the workers as more young people enter the labour market.⁴² This will increase productivity, which may partially counteract the negative effects of a smaller labour force and higher dependency ratio.⁴³

- **3.** Pension systems might be strained by increasing retiree numbers. The European labour force is projected to shrink, implying that a lower number of workers will have to provide for a higher number of older people, with consequences on the sustainability of public finances (in terms of pension and health spending). Old-age dependency ratios in the EU-28 have increased from 28 per cent in 2008 to 33 per cent in 2018 and are projected to reach 55 per cent by 2050.^{44,45} These developments, if not counteracted by an increasing number of employed workers and/or productivity, will slow growth and reduce standards of living.
- 4. The ageing of the population interacts with the increase in inequality, to create the risk of unequal ageing. Inequalities in dimensions such as education, health, employment and earnings reinforce each other over the course of life,⁴⁶ with early-life factors being powerful predictors of financial well-being among older cohorts.⁴⁷

In summary, to counteract negative impacts, an increase in productivity and employment is needed. Possible solutions are immigration to increase the size of the workforce, the adoption of automation to improve productivity, an increase in labour participation of older people and a more extensive implementation of adult learning to support flexibility.

Interaction with climate transition

Demographic changes affect consumption patterns and energy use. On the one hand, slower population growth should reduce the growth in energy demand but, on the other hand, ageing and higher incomes might increase it. This is because the elderly in advanced economies have higher energy use than the younger population^{48,49,50,51} and, consequently, induce higher emissions (mainly due to sensitivity to extreme weather and being late in adopting the latest, most energy-efficient, technologies).52,53 However, some studies suggest that current younger cohorts have higher energy consumption than previous generations and are expected to continue to demand more electricity at every stage of their lives. Necessary efforts to improve overall energy efficiency and decarbonise the energy supply, as set out in the Green Deal, should mitigate these issues.



Demographic change

Ageing has profound consequences for labour markets, by altering the size and skill profile of the available labour force.

Productivity can be improved through an increase in labour participation of older people and a more extensive implementation of adult learning to support flexibility.



Trend: resource scarcity

Global demand for materials and other resources, such as water, energy and land, has increased more than ten-fold from 1900.54 Between 1970 and 2017, global extraction of materials more than tripled, while material demand per capita increased by 65 per cent.⁵⁵ Intense exploitation of global natural resources has already resulted in resource scarcity, with humanity consuming more ecological resources than the Earth is capable of regenerating. The 'Earth Overshoot Day' arrives sooner each year: it was 29 July in 2019, while it was 29 **December in 1970.55**

Global demand for goods and services is projected to increase further, fuelled by a growing population and improved living standards. However, resources are not infinite and are often geographically concentrated, and their extraction and exploitation has impacts in terms of GHG emissions and degradation of the environment. Addressing these issues will also influence economic outcomes and job creation.

Impacts

Global resource consumption is projected to increase in the coming decades, amidst heightened competition for scarce resources, pressure on agricultural systems and environmental risks. The adoption of the circular economy is one of the main solutions embraced by European policymakers to tackle these issues, and the European Commission has set out a pathway for decoupling economic growth from natural resource use through initiatives along the entire life cycle of products.⁵⁶ By promoting recycling and reuse of products, the circular economy is expected to increase aggregate employment in the EU-28. However, transitioning towards a sustainable economy is not without costs and many jobs will be lost in the process. Reskilling policies will be needed in order to allow a smoother transition from declining sectors (eg fossil fuels) towards growing sectors (eg renewable energy).

Key impacts are as follows:

- 1. The overuse of natural resources has deep environmental consequences. Biomass, metals, non-metallic minerals and fossil resources extraction and processing account for approximately 50 per cent of global GHG emissions.57 They are also associated with increased pollution and biodiversity loss. These environmental impacts have clear and well-documented social and economic costs.
- 2. As demand for natural resources increases, the outlook for supply is more uncertain. Demand for key natural resources is increasing and projected to continue to do so. More food production will imply increase land use, and water demand is projected to increase by 55 per cent by 2050.58 While global demand is projected to increase, it is uncertain if the same will apply to supply. Indeed, reserves of key materials (eg lithium, cobalt) are concentrated in a limited number of, often politically unstable, countries.
- 3. Uncertainty over resource supply may increase volatility in commodity prices. This represents a risk for economies heavily dependent on imported resources, such as Europe.54
- 4. Tackling resource scarcity through the circular economy might have sizeable economic benefits. By 2030, the transition to a more circular economy is expected to increase GDP in the EU-28 by 0.5 per

cent and create 700,000 (net) new jobs (taking into account job creation and shedding). The positive effect on economic activity is due to additional labour demand in recycling plants and repair services, and to the additional consumer demand generated by higher savings allowed by a more efficient use of resources. The sectoral composition of employment will change, with sectors producing and processing raw materials declining and the recycling and repairing sectors growing. Services and electricity sectors will also benefit from the transition, while electronics, machinery, automotive, accommodation and construction sectors will experience a decrease in employment.⁵⁹

Interaction with climate transition

Lowering emissions stemming from the (over)exploitation of resources is a fundamental step towards the achievement of climate neutrality. A significant reduction in GHG emissions would be achieved by implementing the practices of the circular economy.⁶⁰ The European Commission's new Circular Economy Action Plan⁶¹ demonstrates that the circular economy is fundamental to the transition towards a climate neutral economy, including through the reuse, remanufacturing and recycling of materials, while decoupling economic growth from resource use.

Conversely the geo-political impacts connected to resource scarcity and shifting patterns of resource use may challenge the project of building political consensus around common action towards climate neutrality and a more sustainable economy.

Tackling resource scarcity through circular economy might have sizeable economic benefits. By 2030, the transition to a more circular economy is expected to increase GDP in the EU-28 by 0.5 per cent and create 700,00 (net) new jobs (taking into account job creation and shedding).





UK offshore wind power generation

Increased electricity generation from renewable sources will be crucial for Europe to achieve climate neutrality by 2050. In the UK, strong government support for the offshore wind industry has enabled the sector to grow substantially over the past decade. Although the offshore wind industry is not yet a major employer, future potential employment is significant. Offshore wind may also provide alternative employment for offshore oil and gas workers as that industry contracts.

Overview

The UK is the global leader in the offshore wind power generation sector, with installed power generation capacity of 8.5 GW in 2019, a mature supply chain and world-class engineering expertise. In the UK, 8 per cent of national electricity is generated through offshore wind (up from 0.8 per cent in 2010).⁶² In 2018, the sector employed an estimated 7,200 full-time equivalent (FTE) and generated £3.7 billion of turnover.⁶³

In 2019, the UK government set out its ambition for the sector, including a target of 30 GW of total installed capacity (providing one-third of national electricity generation), and an aim to employ 27,000 highly skilled workers in the sector by 2030.⁶⁴ In support of the latter there are to be measures to develop new curricula and accreditation, and to facilitate job mobility between energy sectors (eg from oil and gas).

Interactions with megatrends

Automation could make operating wind farms more efficient and safer, but will need highly skilled individuals who are capable of deploying automated systems and analysing data, implying an upskilling of the current workforce and job creation rather than replacement. For example, technicians currently working offshore could be reskilled/upskilled to deploy robots from land and to analyse the wealth of data gathered from autonomous systems. $^{\ensuremath{^{65}}}$

Offshore wind is an example of a truly globalised sector, where ownership, components and expertise travel across borders. As a result of the legacy of sectors such as automotive and oil and gas, the UK has developed worldrenowned expertise in the offshore energy domain. The country is currently the global sector leader for installed capacity and engineering expertise, and is exporting its products and services around the world.

In 2018–19, UK-based companies signed at least 317 offshore wind contracts in 15 countries, for a maximum contract value of £8.8 million and a total combined value per company up to £53 million, offering services such as blade transport and installation, cable protection systems, equipment and engineering expertise.⁶⁶ However, few wind farm owners and big suppliers are of British origin:⁶⁷ Ørsted (Danish), Vattenfall (Swedish) and E.ON (German) accounted for 64 per cent of UK market share in 2018.⁶⁸ Many smaller businesses are also foreign owned (eg the Polish JDR Cables, leader in the cable segment).

Implications for jobs and skills

A 2017 study by Cambridge Econometrics estimated that, by 2032, the UK offshore wind sector might provide 21,000 FTE jobs – more than doubling from current levels. Indirect and induced employment, such as jobs that are part of the supply chain to the sector or those, supported by the wages of workers in direct and indirect employment, like retail, could result in an additional 37,000 FTE positions, bringing the total number of jobs supported by the offshore wind sector to 58,000 FTE. Within the offshore wind sector, technical professionals is the prevalent occupation and most jobs are expected to be created in the North East of England and in the Humber region.⁶⁹

Skills that will be crucial in the development of the offshore wind sector include: engineering and technical skills (mechanical, electrical and control & instrumentation, blade and turbine technicians, with an increased role of IT skills), scientists (with degrees in disciplines such as marine biology, geophysics, hydrography, oceanography) and offshore-specific skills (working in confined spaces, working at heights, team working, team living). The UK has traditionally been capable of producing a world-class offshore workforce employed mainly in the oil and gas sector, whose skills could be easily transferred to offshore wind.⁷⁰

However, supplying the skilled workforce needed to meet the expansion of the sector might be challenging. It is estimated that the UK is already short of 20,000 engineering graduates per year for all sectoral demand. Moreover, attracting talent could be more challenging for small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) (which represent the bulk of the UK offshore wind sector) than it is for large companies.⁷¹

Case Study How Iberdrola leads on offshore wind: a commitment to talent and skills development

For two decades, the Iberdrola Group has been supporting the clean energy transition. Its UK-based subsidiary company ScottishPower plays a key role within the Iberdrola Group in the provision of offshore wind-related training and talent-fostering at a global level.

In recent years, ScottishPower has worked actively to improve diversity in the workforce and to increase mobility between offshore renewables and extractive industries. For example, ScottishPower Renewables (SPR) is involved in the creation and development of training courses at the East of England Offshore Wind Skills Centre. As a part of their £55,000 donation, SPR sponsored ten places on an 'Offshore Wind Transition Course', which is aimed at individuals with previous experience in engineering and focuses on key elements such as working at height and Global Wind Organisation basic technical training. SPR also collaborates with the centre to ensure that the training meets the needs of the sector and can be adapted as the industry evolves. SPR staff members from the local operation and maintenance (O&M) facility regularly attend the college to provide career talks and interview training. One of the early success stories includes the recruitment of a local Lowestoft resident as a trainee balance of plant technician, following on from their successful completion of the funded transition into offshore wind training.



Top: Wikinger (350 MW) located in Germany

Bottom: East Anglia (714 MW in 2020, up to 1,200 MW by 2024) in the UK. Credit: Iberdrola



German automotive industry

The German automotive industry is an important sector both in terms of its economic impact and as a source of employment. The industry's supply chains stretch across many European and non-European countries, contributing to employment and economic development especially in Central and Eastern Europe. The sector faces numerous drivers of change, including pressure to be competitive and adopt the latest technologies. One key issue is the necessity to shift to zero emissions vehicles as part of the transition to climate neutrality.

Overview

The automotive industry is the largest industrial sector in Germany. In 2017, it generated almost EUR 500 billion of turnover (representing 27 per cent of national manufacturing turnover) and employed 866,000 people (representing 12 per cent of national manufacturing employment).⁷²

However, developments such as lower export demand for German cars (due to competition from elsewhere), technological change and regulation of emissions are challenging the resilience of the sector.⁷³ In 2019, car production in Germany reached a 22-year low of 4.7 million cars, leading German car manufacturers to announce that tens of thousands of jobs are at risk. More recently, the coronavirus outbreak has added further uncertainty in the European automotive sector, with many carmakers including Volkswagen, Daimler, Fiat Chrysler Automobiles (FCA) and Renault shutting down factories as part of the measures to fight the virus.⁷⁴

Worldwide, the automotive sector is preparing to phase out vehicles powered by internal combustion engines (ICE) and to switch to the production of electric vehicles. Many countries and cities, in Europe and elsewhere, have already adopted specific time schedules for the ban of ICE vehicles, and the topic is being discussed at the European level.^{75,76} In recent years, European regulations on emissions from vehicles have been tightened, with a view of encouraging European carmakers to increase efforts into research, development and production of electric vehicles and hybrids, so they are better positioned to maintain market share. At the same time other connected innovation trends including the potential shift to autonomous vehicles and digital technologies changing travel patterns are disrupting the industry.

Interactions with megatrends

The German automotive industry is already highly automated. Germany is the fifth-largest market for robots in the world, with almost 27,000 industrial robots installed in 2018, most of them in the automotive sector.⁷⁷ Although robots do not seem to have directly displaced existing workers in Germany, they appear to have led to increased income inequality by increasing the earnings of high-skill workers and decreasing the earnings of low and mediumskill workers, particularly in machine-operating occupations.

Germany is the biggest car exporter in the world, accounting for 20 per cent of global car exports.⁷⁸ However, the German automotive manufacturing sector is highly vulnerable to the new production processes associated with the transition to electric vehicle production as well as growing competition from countries such as China. In particular, China is positioning itself as the global leader in the production of electric vehicles.

Implications for jobs and skills

Research suggests that the switch to electric vehicles will entail significant changes in the industry's labour market. Electric vehicles contain fewer parts than traditional ICEs and are faster to manufacture, resulting in lower demand for component parts (as many will become obsolete) and less work for assembly workers.^{79,80,81}

Predictions regarding future employment impacts range dramatically depending on the specific assumptions made. One study indicates that German GDP could be 0.5 per cent higher compared to the baseline in 2030 because of investment in electric vehicles, with a potential net employment creation of approximately 145,000 jobs, primarily in construction, electricity, hydrogen, services and manufacturing.⁷⁹ However, regions where the automotive sector, including the production of components, constitutes a significant share of total employment, might be negatively affected.

Positive net figures conceal significant likely job losses in the sector, where estimates range from the loss of 400,000⁸² jobs by 2030 to more moderate losses of approximately 75,000 to 100,000 jobs, primarily in engine and gearbox manufacturing.^{83,84,79} There is already evidence of supply chain restructuring in Europe, with German manufacturers of components such as Bosch, Mahle and Schaeffler making redundancies because of lower employment needs connected to electric vehicle manufacturing.

Despite these challenges, establishing domestic supply chains to produce electric vehicles will be fundamental to avoid further job losses stemming from a loss of international competitiveness: employment losses would be massive if the production of electric vehicles was to be completely seized by foreign competitors such as China, resulting in the potential end of the car manufacturing industry in Germany.

One key need to minimise job losses and the impact of change is active reskilling of workers where possible. Several pan-European projects⁸⁵ aim at understanding the future skills needs of the automotive sector and developing appropriate training for upskilling and reskilling with the involvement of the industry.⁸⁶ New skills required will include the ability to set up, operate and maintain automated systems. Machine tool operators (eg mechanics) will need to complete a formal vocational training programme focused on working with electrical and electronic systems.⁷⁹ There is also the need for more transversal skills such as social and intellectual skills (required to evaluate and organise information and data), with a focus on adaptability.⁸⁷



Automotive manufacturing Germany

By 2030, 145,000 jobs could be created in different sectors due to investment in EVs.

Positive net figures conceal significant likely job losses in the sector, active reskilling of workers will be fundamental to minimise job losses.



Romania and European coal regions

For Europe to reach climate neutrality by 2050, the consumption of coal for energy generation needs to be phased out –ideally in the next ten years. Romania has a long-standing tradition of coal extraction and, although it has not set an official phase-out date for coal, the sector has been shrinking rapidly over the past 30 years. Beyond environmental pressures, inefficiencies of the coal mines and their dependence on state aid mean that much of the sector became uneconomical during the industrial restructuring in the 1990s. Many former coal mining regions were left with weak economies, an ageing population and high out-migration.

As part of the European Green Deal, disadvantaged regions that depend on coal mining for employment and economic activity are to receive support to help diversify their economies and to reskill workers. Reskilling and redeployment of former coal industry employees in the renewable energy sector could provide at least a partial solution. This approach has particular scope in countries such as Romania and Bulgaria that have a high costcompetitive potential for wind and solar energy generation. In Romania, the renewable energy sector has been successful, placing the country in a strong position to increase this sector as power generation changes.

Overview

In 2018, the Romanian coal sector employed 16,000 people, and is currently the third largest coal sector in terms of employment in the EU-28, after Poland and Germany.⁸⁸ This is down from around 171,000 workers in the hard coal sector in the 1990s.⁸⁹ Besides mining jobs, in 2015 it also provided 10,000 additional jobs through indirect employment.⁹⁰ Around 80 per cent of the coal sector workforce is represented by production and auxiliary staff, which include roles such as equipment operators, electricians and mechanics. The remaining coal mines in Romania show some of the lowest outputs per employee in Europe as well as being among the most polluting.⁹¹

Interactions with megatrends

Romania has a declining and ageing population and net negative migration. Between 2000 and 2018, total population in Romania decreased by 13 per cent, with an average of 0.5 per cent of the population leaving the country each year. The coal regions present a more extreme variation of the national picture: with some seeing population decreases of more than 20 per cent and an average net negative migration of 0.7 per cent per year.⁹²

The economy based on coal mines had deep environmental consequences such as land deterioration, excessive land use and water pollution.⁸⁹ The phase-out of coal in Romania could be compensated by greater investment in renewable energy technologies. It is estimated that coal regions in Romania have a technical potential of 10–25 GW for wind and 20–80 GW for solar (ground-mounted) photovoltaics (PV). Offshore wind could also contribute with an additional capacity of 8 GW.⁹³ This could in principle transform the economic model of the coal regions away from mining into a more diversified and sustainable one.

The closure and conversion of coal mines into wind and solar PV farms could have several advantages, including the restoration of the environment; the recovery of extensive areas of land; a positive impact on the local economy through new employment and re-employment opportunities, especially in the construction phase; and better acceptance of renewable energy farms, which could be placed in closed mining sites instead of valuable land.⁹¹

Implications for jobs and skills

The European Green Deal clearly sets out the aim to phase out coal in Europe completely and build an energy sector based entirely on renewable and other low carbon sources.⁹⁴ Romania will be one of the beneficiaries of the European Commission's Just Transition Fund, which will allocate €7.5 billion to help regions impacted by the transition towards climate neutrality, including coal regions.⁹⁵

The government is now expected to draw up regional plans for transition to a climate neutral economy, focusing on local economy diversification, reskilling of workers and ecological transformation of the areas previously used for coal and oil extraction.⁹⁶ This could also present a partial solution for energy poverty in Romania as it would encourage investment in energy efficiency.⁹⁷

The phase-out of coal means that workers will have to adjust. For example, they will have to decide whether to search for an occupation in the same sector (eg mining of gold, silver, salt or copper, in which Romania is rich⁹⁸) to update their skills to work in another sector, or to move to other regions. For example, a coal industry worker could stay in the energy sector, with the same skills and in the same region as a power plant operator working in a biomass power plant, assuming some of the existing coal power plants were converted to biomass. At the other extreme, an industrial electrician could retrain to become a technician on a wind farm in another region.

The wind and solar industries demand highly skilled engineers and technicians, and have been identified as suitable redeployment options for coal workers through reskilling and upskilling.⁸⁹ However, some regions, such as Oltenia, are considering replacing the coal generation capacity with gas units, which tend to be less labour intensive to maintain and would therefore mean fewer employment opportunities than the development of renewables.^{99,100}

Developing a local renewable energy sector could boost the local economy and provide considerable environmental and health benefits, especially if this is in conjunction with a long-term development plan. Although employment increases in wind and solar energy in the coal regions are currently not expected to be sufficient to substitute all coal-related jobs,¹⁰¹ energy efficiency interventions could be capable of absorbing a significant proportion of the remaining workers.⁹³ However, transitioning from a coal-based economy to one based on renewables will not be easy or quick. Interventions will need to be comprehensive and timely, to mitigate the risk of the current diversified and educated workforce leaving the region. There should be a focus on implementing training programmes, developing entrepreneurship and strengthening the role of universities and connectivity of the area.¹⁰²



Romania and European coal regions

The coal sector is rapidly shrinking.

Developing a local renewable energy sector could boost the local economy.

Reskilling and redeployment of former coal industry employees in Romania and Bulgaria that have high cost-competitive potential for wind and solar energy generation could transform the economic model of coal regions into a more diversified and sustainable one.

Case Study

Transforming Bulgaria's Maritsa East region into the 'Energy Technology Valley of Southeast Europe'

The future plans for the Maritsa East (ME) region could see 240 km² of open cast lignite mines transformed into an economic zone that would combine clean energy generation technologies with industrial and R&D enterprises associated with the regional and global energy transition. The three key principles of the redevelopment proposal for ME include: (a) preserving the 3.3 GW power generation capacity of the region, using a combination of technologies including various renewable energy technologies, to protect Bulgaria's energy security; (b) preserving and increasing the number, quality and pay grade of employment in the region; and (c) retaining and increasing the economic output of the region. The redevelopment would also increase the number of high-skill jobs in the region and thus help reverse brain and youth drain, which are currently depleting the population.



Fossil-free steel in Sweden

Steel is used widely, with increasing global demand. At the same time, iron and steel production are responsible for approximately a quarter of global industrial CO₂ emissions. Following the adoption of the EU's 2050 climate neutrality target, the steel industry is under intense pressure to improve energy efficiency, recycle more and switch to low carbon production processes. In a capitalintensive industry characterised by path dependency and technological lock-ins, sustainability transitions are not straightforward. However, modelling shows that hydrogenbased production in conjunction with a move towards the recycling of scrap steel enables the industry to continue to produce high-quality steel as well as reduce emissions and maintain jobs in the sector.

Overview

Sweden's steel production accounts for 3 per cent of total European steel production¹⁰³ and around 2 per cent of Sweden's GDP.^{104, 105} In 2018, the steel sector in Sweden employed 15,700 workers directly and 26,500 indirectly, and accounted for 4 per cent of Sweden's total exports of goods.¹⁰⁶ In response to foreign competitive pressures, Sweden has developed expertise in highly processed steel grades and niche-oriented products made of environmentally friendly steel.¹⁰⁶

The Swedish government has committed to two major climate targets: 100 per cent renewable electricity generation by 2040 and a net zero carbon economy by 2045. These ambitious goals, together with the Fossil Free Sweden initiative, put pressure on all Swedish industries to decarbonise.

The commitment to develop fossil-free steel production is supported by both government and the industry, as demonstrated by the long-term plans of the country's largest incumbent iron and steel producers, LKAB (a state-owned mining company) and SSAB. SSAB operates Sweden's two remaining plants that use blast-iron furnaces¹⁰⁷ and are leading entrepreneurial activity and experimentation to decarbonise virgin steel production using hydrogen-based production methods, with the help of substantial financial support from the Swedish Energy Agency. For these companies, investing in innovation makes economic sense. At present, SSAB relies on imported coal to operate its blast furnaces, instead of using readily available, domestically generated, fossil-free electricity. Also, by taking the lead in the development and implementation of new technology, SSAB aims to enhance its competitiveness in the long term.¹⁰⁷

Interactions with megatrends

Technological innovation will be essential for the competitiveness of the steel sector. The EU steel sector cannot compete globally on labour costs, and therefore needs to base its competitiveness on innovation, technology, quality and the abilities of a highly skilled workforce.¹⁰⁸

Iron (from which steel is made) causes the highest climate impact among metals, due to the large volumes of steel produced yearly, its energy-intensive nature and the use of highly polluting coal in the blast furnaces for iron ore reduction to produce virgin steel. In 2017, the iron and steel industry produced about 6 per cent of global CO₂ emissions.¹⁰⁹ To address requires a number of strategies. On the demand side steel can be used more efficiently or alternatives can replace it. On the production side greater use of recycled steel and innovative production processes will be key. Recycling steel allows savings in terms of CO₂ emissions in the range of 62 per cent to 90 per cent compared to primary production.¹¹⁰ However there will still be a need for new technologies for innovative steel production with significant reduced emissions. Alternative production methods are varied and include using hydrogen, biomass or electrolysis to reduce iron ore, changing the process to reduce the use of carbon and capturing the emissions generated.¹⁰⁸

Implications for jobs and skills

The steel sector is often perceived by younger generations as involving low-skill, low-pay and less safe occupations.¹¹¹ However, the reality of the modern steel industry is different, with salaries comparable to other industrial jobs and highly automated, high-tech workplaces. There is a high demand for science, technology, engineering and maths (STEM) graduates in the sector, especially as the average age of workers in the steel industry is relatively high.

The ageing steel sector workforce has consequences in the flexibility of the workforce, and ease of adoption of new skills, such as digital skills. Older workers seem to be more resistant to change and to adopting more flexible approaches to tasks and responsibilities, although this attitude changes based on the roles covered.¹¹¹ The ageing workforce also makes knowledge transfer more difficult. The low number of young entrants and the increasing age of steel workers creates a gap in knowledge transfer, with expert older workers retiring without being able to pass on their knowledge.¹¹¹

Jobs linked with administrative functions will be the ones at greatest risk of automation. Production workers will still make up the majority of hiring in the steel sector but will perform different tasks and will require a varied and flexible skillset. Specialised technical skills and advanced technology skills will remain in demand. The knowledge of steelmaking processes and materials will remain fundamental, but the importance of digital skills will rise substantially, implying that workers will still need indepth knowledge of tasks but won't be performing them. Green skills, such as understanding of environmental management and knowledge to support circular business models, are projected to become increasingly important. R&D expertise will be needed to lead research in sustainable steel and new production processes, while floor workers will need competences in resource efficiency, material reutilisation and recycling.¹¹¹

For Sweden's and the EU's climate targets to be met, the steel industry needs to decarbonise. This means that the future jobs in the steel industry will be either in recyclingbased steel or in new forms of steel production that are still exploratory, such as hydrogen-based technologies. Modelling by Cambridge Econometrics (E3ME, FTT:steel) indicates that a shift towards more hydrogen-based steel production in Sweden would enable a Swedish steel production increase without a negative impact on employment levels. This result is linked to the labour intensity of various production technologies and the availability of scrap steel: although hydrogen-based production is slightly less labour intensive than current fossil-based production, it is more labour intensive than recycling-based production and does not rely on the availability of scrap steel.

Case Study Fossil-free steelmaking in Sweden

Under the HYBRIT joint venture, the Swedish firms SSAB, Vattenfall and LKAB are collaborating to develop a fossil-free hydrogen-based steelmaking process as an alternative to coal-based steelmaking by 2035. While the main objective is to reduce the environmental impact of steelmaking, the economic impacts are also important. With this new method of producing steel, CO, emissions generated from the steel industry could be eliminated, thus contributing to Sweden's goal of net zero emissions by 2045.¹¹² Construction of a pilot plant began in 2018, with EUR 52 million of assistance from the Swedish Energy Agency. The pilot phase should last until 2024, with a subsequent demonstration phase from 2025 to 2035.113



Credit: HYBRIT



Agriculture in Spain and Southern Europe

Agriculture remains a key sector both socially and economically. This case study focuses on the impact of changing climate on agriculture in Spain, and how new technologies could help the farmers adapt to climate change. Although it focuses on the Spanish context, many of the conclusions are applicable across various EU countries where the characteristics of the agricultural sector are similar to those in Spain, namely a large share of farms being run as small family businesses, an ageing workforce, population decline in rural areas, significant use of seasonal migrant labour and lack of educational opportunities resulting in a lower level of digital skills among rural populations.

Overview

Agriculture is one of the most important sectors of the Spanish economy. In 2017, agriculture accounted for 2.7 per cent of GDP (down from 3.9 per cent in 2000). Between 2000 and 2017, agricultural production in Spain grew by approximately 1.6 per cent per annum. During the same period (2000–17), employment in the sector declined slightly, from 882,000 workers employed (5.3 per cent share of employment) in 2000 to 750,000 workers (4 per cent of total employment) in 2017. The economic importance of the agro-industrial sector (including all activities linked with agriculture such as food processing, distribution etc) is even greater, accounting for 11 per cent of GDP and 14 per cent of total employment in Spain in 2016.¹¹⁴

In Spain, as well as many other parts of Europe, small-scale farmers are heavily reliant on EU subsidies and vulnerable to growing competition from non-EU countries. They are also dependent on a migrant workforce whose availability is vulnerable to disruption. The small size of farms, together with limited digital skills and access to further training, present financial and skills-related barriers to the adoption of new technologies that could improve resilience and productivity in unfavourable climatic and demographic conditions. In such contexts, strong support will be needed to enable farmers to embrace new technologies and alternative farming methods that will improve their ability to adapt to climate change and growing market pressures.

Interactions with megatrends

Technology is increasingly used in agriculture to enhance productivity while reducing the environmental impact and resource use stemming from agricultural activities. Technology can support farmers in facing challenges such as extreme weather, volatile prices, changes in consumer behaviour, natural disasters and diseases.¹¹⁵

Technology could have the potential to increase productivity and meet higher demand, while supporting adaptation to climate change. New technologies include the Internet of Things - ie the growing use of digitally connected devices (allowing greater monitoring capacity, efficiency and higher quality of products), robotics (to collect data about chemical and water use, and to select plants with better traits), AI (to support yield prediction, disease detection, weed detection, water management and soil management) and big data (to improve farm production practices and enhance the efficiency of the supply chain). Digitalisation of agriculture can help Spanish farmers to alleviate the negative effects of some major problems, such as water scarcity. Indeed, modern irrigation techniques are already widespread and make use of sensors, data processing and information analysis.

Spain is facing a problem of shrinking population in rural areas. Between 2000 and 2018, the rural population decreased by 10 per cent, while the total population increased by 15 per cent. Rural areas in Spain are also ageing: only 4 per cent of farm owners were less than 35 years of age in 2016, 14 per cent were 36–44, 51 per cent 45–64 and 31 per cent were over 65. These factors increase the importance of seasonal migrant labour. Ageing could pose a problem in terms of updating the skills of older workers in view of the deployment of digital technologies in agriculture.

Climate change will have a deep impact on agriculture. Rising temperatures and the increased likelihood of extreme weather events will affect crop yields. Spain already faces high risks of desertification due to the characteristic of its soil. Rising temperatures, lower volumes of precipitation and more frequent droughts and bushfires could put three million hectares of land at risk of desertification in the next 50 years, and by the end of this century, 80 per cent of Spain's territory could be at risk of desertification. To address environmental challenges in a high-impact sector, technological solutions capable of reducing emissions, optimising the use of fertilisers, and reducing the quantity of land, energy and water exploited will be fundamental.¹¹⁴

Implications for jobs and skills

In order to successfully exploit the solutions offered by technologies in agriculture, the workforce must be equipped with advanced technical skills and be capable of implementing and managing innovative systems. Therefore, in the future, farmers will need a multidisciplinary skillset, including the ability to control machinery as well as knowledge of informatics, robotics, meteorology, chemistry and biology.¹¹⁴

Various interventions are required to improve the digital skills of the agricultural labour force. Education in high-tech skills needs to be boosted, and a higher level of lifelong learning must be implemented to allow workers to keep up with the speed of technological change. Changing the professional profile of farmers to a more digital one could help attract younger workers. New forms of learning are also needed, such as virtual and blended learning (a mix of face-to-face and virtual learning), Massive Open Online Courses (MOOC) offered by universities and peer-topeer learning. Forms of long-distance learning (eg based on smartphone apps) could be particularly useful for agricultural workers and small-scale farmers who may be unable to participate in costly and time-intensive traditional training formats.¹¹⁶

Rural areas require special attention in terms of education, since they show relatively high drop-out rates and relatively low tertiary education rates. Rural workers who wish to upskill or reskill face a double challenge: bridging the educational gap with the urban population while learning new skills which might not be readily available in the local educational system.¹¹⁶

The European Commission acknowledges the challenges faced by younger farmers and suggests a set of policies to support generational renewal such as: income support and investment support for young farmers; promoting cooperation and exchanges of assets and knowledge between older and younger workers; and promoting training and educational exchange in the field of agriculture.¹¹⁷

Case Study Adapting to climate risks: how digital and AI skills can strengthen the resilience of wine-making in Spain

Grupo Bodegas Palacio 1894 is one of ACCIONA's business lines with more than 100 years producing and ageing quality wines in Spain in world-known regions, such as Rioja or Ribera del Duero. ACCIONA has a century of experience of a dynamic market and understands that vineyards are vulnerable to the growing challenges of a changing climate. ACCIONA's research and development unit is therefore collaborating with its winery business to test and adopt adaptation and mitigation technologies to address climate risks. Through the 'Aggregate Farming in the Cloud' (AFarCloud) project, the company is studying the application of cloud-based, sensor and drone technologies to monitor soil texture, moisture and water stress in its vineyards, and help promote precision viticulture management. Ultimately the project should increase efficiency and reduce farm labour costs and risks. In turn the development of such projects will provide new and more specialised job profiles.



Fruit picker selecting grapes in Spanish vineyard (Photo Credit: Grupo Bodegas Palacio 1894).

Section 3 Policy recommendations

In order to maintain and develop its economy, the EU will need to manage the effects of several megatrends (automation, demography, resource scarcity and globalisation) on the labour market. This need will be strengthened and its urgency increased due to the Covid-19 crisis, which will have profound implications for Europe's economy and society, and which will drive governments across the world to put in place stimulus and recovery plans. At the same time, the EU must continue to face up to the impacts of climate change and the imperative need to achieve climate neutrality – requiring a set of policies with significant social and employment impacts.

All these objectives can and should be combined: policies should be designed to harness the climate benefits of the megatrends and overcome some of the challenges they bring in a way that delivers a competitive, prosperous and socially just climate neutral economy with a thriving and resilient labour market. At the same time, as governments face up to the economic fallout of the pandemic and develop longer term plans for recovery, they should ensure that they are building back better – supporting economic activity with genuine long-term sustainability, aligned with the industries of the future and effective in addressing other concerns like the climate challenge.

Policymakers have started to grasp the range and depth of actions they need to take, and the EU already has experience and initiatives it can build on. However, greater coherence and resolve is required – some instruments will need to be adapted and strengthened, key approaches should be joined up to exploit synergies and avoid fragmentation, and new policies will need to be developed through a strong social dialogue.

At this moment, there is both opportunity and necessity for climate and environmental breakdown, economic damage, social inequalities and resilience to all be addressed together, if we are to build a stronger and more resilient European economy.

Our recommendations for policymakers are as follows:

Commit to the European Green Deal and a clear and managed transition to a climate neutral economy

The European Green Deal, with climate neutrality at its core, provides an opportunity for the EU to develop policies across a wide range of areas to help promote a reinvigorated and modernised labour market in the context of the megatrends and the task of addressing climate change. Action to mitigate climate change is not optional, and sensible, well-managed approaches can have a positive impact on the environment, economy and employment. But support will be required for workers, sectors and communities that are undermined by climate action and other megatrends to ensure the best economic and societal outcomes.

A transition to climate neutrality has **significant prospects for job creation** in a number of sectors, such as energy, transport and sustainable land management. Another key area is jobs linked to the **circular economy** which are already rapidly growing. Both the new European Commission Industrial Strategy and the Circular Economy Action Plan⁶¹ aim to ensure that the EU instruments supporting skills and job creation also contribute to the acceleration to a circular economy. In order to achieve this, more must be done to identify the skills needed to fill circular economy related jobs and address gaps accordingly. Circularity should be integrated into education and training programmes to provide skilling and reskilling opportunities for workers.¹¹⁸

Finally, the future of the European labour market will depend on the EU's ability to remain competitive at a global level. Increasing the EU's know-how and entrepreneurial capacity in low carbon technologies and the circular economy will help **position Europe as a leader** in growing international markets for the design, production, assembly and marketing of clean products.

Develop a comprehensive vision to scale up skills and adaptability

The European workforce will cope better if they are supported to be as adaptable as possible to a changing work environment. Learning skills and lifelong learning approaches will be key to this. The other most important area will be digital skills as automation and digitalisation are likely to most significantly impact jobs and skills. Increasing efforts on digital skills is necessary to enable workers to harness the benefits of these technologies and adapt to the changes they bring. This report has identified some under-recognised priorities and challenges in this area, for example digital skills are in growing demand in sectors such as agriculture, where the ageing workforce and limited access to educational opportunities currently restrict their uptake. Generally older workers, who will comprise a growing part of the workforce, might need additional support in acquiring digital skills - policymakers have a key role in ensuring lifelong learning. Similarly, smaller businesses will often need additional investment and support. Finally, the Covid-19 crisis has led to a massive requirement for digital infrastructure and skills, with children pursuing schooling online and teleworking, virtual meetings and webinars taking over. It is likely that teleworking and digital services will continue at much higher levels than before.119

Given that these skills are key for adaptability, it is important that initiatives in this field do not leave significant parts of the workforce behind. The EU also needs to avoid fragmentation of its initiatives and bring them together behind a **comprehensive vision**, potentially as part of the new Industrial Strategy, which addresses what digital skills need to be developed across various sectors to increase economic competitiveness, resilience and innovation in support of its climate neutrality goal.

Establish an

inclusive economy through a just transition

The trends outlined in this report have great potential in terms of job creation, but they will also disrupt the economy and lead to job losses, a situation that will be exacerbated by the coronavirus crisis. Policymakers have an essential role to play in providing support for businesses and workers that are negatively impacted. Several case studies in this report indicate sectors that are contracting (energy generation from fossil fuels, car manufacturing based around the internal combustion engine), shedding jobs through productivity improvements (agriculture), or transforming in a way that will shift the required skill set (steel, agriculture). In each case existing jobs will be lost through the process of economic change but it is possible to identify new employment opportunities where workers will need to be supported to find new careers. Workers should be able to have access to decent jobs, that will increase their wellbeing and higher skilled jobs which will result in higher wages.

The geographic concentration of employment from an affected industry is a key concern. Regions with a high dependence on a single declining sector (such as coal) should be a priority for support, and more must be done to anticipate future disruptions in other sectors including the heavy industry and automotive sectors. Transition plans, designed to help regions steer investments, will need to be consistent with the objective to achieve climate neutrality by 2050 and elaborated through close cooperation between regional governments, industry, investors and trade unions.

Define a shared 4 **European agenda** for the future of work

To deliver sustainable economic development, policymakers will need to work with businesses to identify and structure sectors that will thrive in the future. Businesses can help identify skills gaps and shortages that policies could seek to address. For example, in Sweden, where they are focusing on fossil-free steel, the clear direction seems to be towards high-skill jobs in hydrogen-based steel production. This should not be limited to large-scale incumbent industries - in many sectors new businesses are emerging, such as those centred around renewable energy generation. As demonstrated in the offshore wind and coal case studies, such new businesses are often able to repurpose some of the skillsets of outgoing workers from declining sectors, or where automation is improving productivity and leading to declining labour demand. Social partners (such as trade unions), educational establishments, businesses and policymakers will also need to work together to deliver a regulatory framework for the future of work as well as educational and vocational training programmes. Companies and governments' forwardlooking positioning on these themes will contribute to the risks and opportunities being incorporated into analysis by the financial industry. How strategies and operations are adjusted and delivered will impact equity and debt decisions at both business and national level.

European action depends on aligned implementation from its **member states**. Policies related to jobs and skills are mostly national competences, but the EU provides guidance to member states, including advice and analysis on socio-economic challenges and opportunities from the climate and energy transition.¹²⁰ National governments across Europe should seek to incorporate these lessons into their climate and social policies.



Implement green and equitable Covid-19 recovery plans, while urgently addressing which skills will be needed for the future

The Covid-19 pandemic and its response will inevitably lead to significant economic damage and loss of employment. Recovery plans will need to address both public spending and investment, and also put in place policies and funding instruments (for example from the European Investment Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development), that incentivise private investment to rebuild economic capacity in an environmentally sustainable way. Public spending can invest in **critical infrastructure** such as energy, transport and digital communications, support innovation and clean technologies and fund areas such as health and social care, sustainable land management and energy efficiency programmes for buildings. Sustainable finance principles including the EU Low Carbon Taxonomy should be used to encourage long-term investment alignment with sustainability goals. Other key policy options include **public procurement** to provide markets for innovative goods and services such as electric vehicles.

All of these are key areas for business investment, and essential areas to innovate to develop a competitive, climate neutral economy. Policy incentives, such as mandates, fiscal incentives and regulation should all be aligned to ensure private sector activity helps public finance go further. The right expenditure can deliver more jobs quickly. For example, energy efficiency developments are labour intensive and can result in significant job creation, although they will need to be accompanied by targeted training. As can be seen in the Romania case study, renovation of the building stock can also offer major opportunities in some of the most disadvantaged regions of Europe. On the other hand, where appropriate **companies** receiving public support should be required to align their investments with common goals such as climate action and resilience.

References

- 1 International Monetary Fund (IMF). (2020). World Economic Outlook, April 2020: Chapter 1. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.imf.org/</u> en/Publications/WEO/Issues/2020/04/14/weo-april-2020
- 2 International Labour Organisation (ILO). (2020, April 7). ILO Monitor: Covid-19 and the world of work. Second edition. Updated estimates and analysis. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@dgreports/@dcomm/documents/</u> <u>briefingnote/wcms_740877.pdf</u>
- 3 Wink, B. (2020, April 18). The IMF says its forecast for the Covid-19 recession might now be too optimistic. World Economic Forum. Retrieved from: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/04/imf-economy-coronavirus-covid-19-recession
- 4 Simon, F. (2020, April 14). 'Green recovery alliance' launched in European Parliament. *Euractiv*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy-environment/news/green-recovery-alliance-launched-in-european-parliament/</u>
- 5 Piccard, B. and Timmermans, F. (2020, April 16). Which world do we want after Covid-19? Euractiv. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/climate-environment/opinion/which-world-do-we-want-after-covid-19/</u>
- 6 When referring to the modelling results, we use the term low carbon transition/ low carbon scenarios to remain consistent with the language used in the original work commissioned by European Commission (2020, forthcoming), in which 'low carbon transition' is used to refer to scenarios leading to CO₂ reductions that are compatible with limiting global warming to 1.5°C by 2100. The required reductions to CO2 emissions at EU level in the modelled low carbon scenarios differ slightly from the reductions required to achieve climate neutrality or net zero carbon by 2050.
- Further the study are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the Commission. In the original work commissioned by EC, the term 'low-carbon transition' was used to refer to scenarios leading to CO₂ reductions that are compatible with limiting global warming to 1.5°C by 2100. In the original work commissioned by EC, all scenarios were assessed using two macroeconomic models, E3ME (Cambridge Econometrics) and GEM-E3-FIT (E3-Modelling). For the sake of clarity and simplicity, this report presented only the results from E3ME modelling. Full results for both modelling approaches are available in the original report published by European Commission.
- 8 University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL). (2020). Working towards a climate neutral Europe: Jobs and skills in a changing world. Technical Report. Cambridge, UK: CLG Europe.
- 9 ILO. (2019). Changing Business and Opportunities for Employer and Business Organizations.
- 10 McKinsey Global Institute. (2017). A future that works: automation, employment and productivity.
- 11 World Bank. (2019). World Development Report 2019: The Changing Nature of Work. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- 12 PwC. (2018). The macroeconomic impact of artificial intelligence.
- 13 Autor, D. (2015). Why are there still so many jobs? The history and future of workplace automation. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 29, 3–30.
- 14 Joint Research Centre. (2019). Artificial intelligence: A European perspective. European Commission.
- 15 Schwab, K. (2018). *Grappling with Globalization 4.0*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/globalization-4-0-by-klaus-schwab-2018-11</u>
- 16 Korinek, A. (2019). Labor in the Age of Automation and Artificial Intelligence. Economists for Inclusive Prosperity.
- 17 Goos, M., Arntz, M., Zierahn, U., Gregory, T., Carretero Gomez, S., Gonzalez Vazquez, I., et al. (2019). *The impact of Technological innovation on the Future of Work* (JRC Technical Report). Joint Research Centre.
- 18 Brynjolfsson, E., & McAfee, A. (2016). The Second Machine Age: Work, Progress, and Prosperity in the Time of Brilliant Technologies. New York: W. W. Norton.
- 19 Victor, D. G. (2019). How artificial intelligence will affect the future of energy and climate. In A Blueprint for the Future of Al. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution.
- 20 Rolnick, D., Donti, P. L., Kaack, L. H., Kochanski, K., Lacoste, A., Sankaran, K., et al. (2019). *Tackling Climate Change with Machine Learning*.
- 21 Microsoft and PwC. (2019). How AI can enable a Sustainable Future.
- 22 Eurofound. (2019). The future of manufacturing in Europe.
- 23 What Is Globalization? And How has The Global Economy Shaped the United States? (2019). Retrieved March 2, 2020, from PIIE website, <u>https://www.piie.com/microsites/globalization/what-is-globalization</u>
- 24 McKinsey. (2019). Globalization in transition: the future of trade and value chains. McKinsey Global Institute.
- 25 Eurofound. (2019). Trade scenario: Employment implications in Europe of a large increase in global tariffs. Luxembourg.

- 26 *Trade set to plunge as Covid-19 pandemic upends global economy.* (2020, April). World Trade Organization. Press release. Retrieved April 17, 2020 from: <u>https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres20_e/pr855_e.htm</u>
- 27 Ignatenko, A., Raei, F., & Mircheva, B. (2019). Global Value Chains: What are the Benefits and Why Do Countries Participate? IMF Working Papers.
- 28 Low, low-middle, upper-middle and high-income countries as defined by the World Bank.
- 29 WTO. (2017). World Trade Report 2017. WTO.
- 30 Branstetter, L. G., Kovak, B. K., Mauro, J., & Venancio, A. (2019). The China Shock and Employment in Portuguese Firms. NBER Working Paper No. 26252.
- 31 Dabrowski, M. (2018). Examining interrelation between global and national income inequalities. *Russian Journal of Economics, 4*, 266–284.
- 32 What is Brainport Eindhoven? (no date). Retrieved from Brainport Eindhoven website, <u>https://brainporteindhoven.com/en/discover/</u> what-is-brainport-eindhoven
- 33 About the Campus. (no date). Retrieved from High Tech Campus Eindhoven website, <u>https://www.hightechcampus.com/who-we-are</u>
- 34 United Nations. (2019). World Population Prospects 2019. Retrieved from: https://population.un.org/wpp/DataQuery/
- 35 United Nations. (2019). World population ageing 2019 Highlights. United Nations.
- 36 Eurostat. (2019). Europe 2020 indicators employment ageing. Retrieved February 6, 2020 from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/</u> statistics-explained/index.php/Europe_2020 indicators - employment#General_overview
- 37 Eurostat. (2020). demo_pjan. Eurostat.
- 38 Kydland, F., & Pretnar, N. (2019). Who will care for all the old people? In D. Bloom, Live Long and Prosper? The Economics of Ageing Populations (pp. 18–23).
- 39 Skills Forecast. (2019). Retrieved February 17, 2020, from Cedefop website, <u>https://www.cedefop.europa.eu/en/publications-and-resources/data-visualisations/skills-forecast</u>
- 40 ILO. (2018). World Employment Social Outlook 2018. Greening with jobs. Geneva: ILO.
- 41 Cedefop. (2020). *Empowering adults through upskilling and reskilling pathways*. Volume 1, Cedefop reference series 112. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- 42 Eurostat. (2020). isoc_sk_dskl_i. Eurostat.
- 43 Lutz, W., Amran, G., Bélanger, A., Conte, A., Gailey, N., Ghio, D., et al. (2019). *Demographic Scenarios for the EU Migration, Population and Education*. Luxembourg: European Commission.
- 44 Eurostat. (2020). demo_pjan. Eurostat.
- 45 Eurostat. (2020). proj_18np. Eurostat.
- 46 OECD. (2017). Preventing Ageing Unequally. Retrieved from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264279087-en</u>
- 47 McGovern, M. (2019). Life cycle origins of pre-retirement financial status: Insights from birth cohort data. In D. Bloom, *Live Long and Prosper? The Economics of Ageing Populations* (pp. 74–80).
- 48 Estiri, H., & Zagheni, E. (2019). Age matters: Ageing and household energy demand in the United States. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 55, 62–70. Retrieved from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.05.006</u>
- 49 York, R. (2007). Demographic trends and energy consumption in European Union Nations, 1960–2025. Social Science Research, 36, 855–872. Retrieved from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2006.06.007</u>
- 50 Zagheni, E. (2011). The Leverage of Demographic Dynamics on Carbon Dioxide Emissions: Does Age Structure Matter? Demography, 48, 371–399. Retrieved from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-010-0004-1</u>
- 51 Bardazzi, R., & Pazienza, M. G. (2019). When I was your age...Population Dynamics and Household Energy Consumption (Working Papers Economics No. wp2019_20.rdf). Università degli Studi di Firenze, Dipartimento di Scienze per l'Economia e l'Impresa.
- 52 Charness, N., & Boot, W. R. (2009). Aging and Information Technology Use: Potential and Barriers. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *18*, 253–258. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8721.2009.01647.x
- 53 Meyer, J. (2011). Workforce age and technology adoption in small and medium-sized service firms. *Small Business Economics,* 37, 305–324. Retrieved from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-009-9246-y</u>
- 54 EEA. (2015). European environment state and outlook 2015: Assessment of global megatrends. European Environment Agency.
- 55 Earth Overshoot Day. (2019). Retrieved February 6, 2020, from Global Footprint Network website, https://www.overshootday.org/ about/
- 56 European Commission. (2020, January 14). *Financing the green transition: The European Green Deal Investment Plan and Just Transition Mechanism* [Press release]. Retrieved from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_20_17</u>
- 57 IRP. (2019). Global Resources Outlook 2019: natural resources for the future we want. International Resource Panel.
- 58 EEA (2019). The European environment state and outlook 2020. European Environment Agency.

- 59 Cambridge Econometrics, Trinomics, and ICF May. (2018). Impacts of circular economy policies on the labour market. European Commission.
- 60 European Commission. (2015). Circular economy: Closing the loop An ambitious EU circular economy package. European Commission.
- 61 European Commission (2020): A new Circular Economy Action Plan For a cleaner and more competitive Europe.
- 62 Noonan, M. (2019). UK Offshore Wind: Realising the Sector Deal Opportunity. ORE Catapult.
- 63 Office for National Statistics. (2020). Low carbon and renewable energy economy, UK: 2018. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/environmentalaccounts/bulletins/finalestimates/2018#exports-and-imports</u>
- 64 HM Government. (2019). Industrial Strategy Offshore wind sector deal. HM Government.
- 65 Watson, M. (2019, July 16). *Robotics and Autonomous Systems: The Economic Opportunity* [Web log post]. Retrieved from: https://ore.catapult.org.uk/blog/robotics-automation-offshore-wind-opportunity/
- 66 RenewableUK. (2019). Export Nation UK Wind, Wave and Tidal Exports. RenewableUK.
- 67 Whitmarsh, M., Canning, C., Ellson, T., Sinclair, V., & Thorogood, M. (2019). *The UK Offshore Wind Industry: Supply Chain Review*. Offshore Wind Industry Council.
- 68 ORE Catapult. (2018). An innovator's guide to the offshore wind market. ORE Catapult.
- 69 Cambridge Econometrics. (2017). Future UK Employment in the Offshore Wind Industry. Aura.
- 70 ORE Catapult. (2018). Offshore Wind Industry Prospectus. Offshore Wind Industry Council.
- 71 Energy and Utility Skills. (2018). Skills and Labour Requirements of the UK Offshore Wind Industry. Aura.
- 72 Eurostat. (2020). sbs_na_ind_r2. Eurostat.
- 73 Why has German car production hit a 22-year low? (2020). Retrieved February 11, 2020, from The Local website: <u>https://www.thelocal.de/20200106/plunging-german-car-production-heralds-year-of-transformation</u>
- 74 Meyer, D., & Dunn, K. (2020). Europe's auto factories are closing. Experts fear a lost decade is coming. Retrieved from: https://fortune.com/2020/03/17/coronavirus-impact-shutdown-european-auto-sector-volkswagen/
- 75 Burch, I., & Gilchrist, J. (2018). Survey of Global Activity to Phase Out Internal Combustion Engine Vehicles. The Climate Center.
- 76 EURACTIV.com with Reuters. (2019). Denmark calls for EU plan to phase out diesel and petrol cars. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/transport/news/denmark-calls-for-eu-plan-to-phase-out-diesel-and-petrol-cars/</u>
- 77 IFR. (2019). Executive Summary World Robotics 2019 Industrial Robots. IFR.
- 78 United Nations. (2020). UN Comtrade Database. Retrieved from: https://comtrade.un.org/data
- 79 Cambridge Econometrics, Element Energy, Ricardo AEA. (2017). Low-Carbon Cars in Germany, Technical report.
- 80 Wissenbach, I. (2018). EV push threatens 75,000 German auto industry jobs, study says. Retrieved from: <u>https://europe.autonews.com/article/20180605/ANE/180609877/ev-push-threatens-75-000-german-auto-industry-jobs-study-says</u>
- 81 Woolsey, B. (2018). *How electric cars will charge Germany's job market*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.handelsblatt.com/today/robot-wars-how-electric-cars-will-charge-germanys-job-market/23580652.</u> <u>html?ticket=ST-6311113-lbQrs02vMgybOdNdFNIN-ap3</u>
- 82 A study by the National Platform on Future of Mobility, an advisory council for the German government, predicts a strong negative impact on employment because of higher imported inputs and a higher degree of automation (Nationale Plattform Zukunft der Mobilität, 2020).
- 83 ETUI. (2019). Towards a just transition: coal, cars and the world of work. Brussels: ETUI.
- 84 Financial Times. (2020). Germany's shift to electric cars puts 400,000 jobs at risk in next decade. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ft.com/content/c80707b2-361d-11ea-a6d3-9a26f8c3cba4</u>
- 85 The DRIVES project and COSME-funded project.
- 86 Policy and Strategy. (2020). Retrieved February 14, 2020, from European Commission website, https://ec.europa.eu/growth/sectors/automotive/policy-strategy_en
- 87 Eurofound. (2020). Game-changing technologies: Transforming production and employment in Europe. Eurofound.
- 88 Euracol. (2020). Coal Industry across Europe. Euracol.
- 89 Ecoaction, Alternativa, Germanwatch. (2019). Transformation Experiences of Coal Regions: Recommendations for Ukraine and other European countries.
- 90 Alves Dias, P., Blagoeva, D., Pavel, C., & Arvanitidis, N. (2018). Cobalt: demand-supply balances in the transition to electric mobility (JRC science for policy report). Luxembourg.
- 91 Alves Dias, P., Kennellopoulos, K., Medarac, H., Kapetaki, Z., Miranda Barbosa, E., Shortall, R., Czako, V., Telsnig, T., Vazquez Hernandez, C., Lacal Arantegui, R., Nijs, W., Gonzalez Aparicio, I., Trombetti, M., Mandras, G., Peteves, E., Tzimas, E. (2018). EU coal regions: opportunities and challenges ahead (JRC science for policy report). Luxembourg.
- 92 Eurostat. (2020). demo_r_gind3. Eurostat.

- 93 Kapetaki, Z., Ruiz Castello, P., Armani, R., Bodis, K., Fahl, F., Gonzalez Aparicio, I., et al. (2020). Clean energy technologies in coal regions: Opportunities for jobs and growth (JRC science for policy report).
- 94 European Commission. (2019). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: The European Green Deal (No. COM (2019) 640 final). Brussels.
- 95 Financing the green transition: The European Green Deal Investment Plan and Just Transition Mechanism (2020, January 14). Retrieved March 25, 2020, from European Commission website https://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/en/newsroom/ news/2020/01/14-01-2020-financing-the-green-transition-the-european-green-deal-investment-plan-and-just-transitionmechanism
- 96 Ni ulescu, G. (2020). România, între primii trei beneficiari ai finan rilor de sus inere a trecerii la economia neutr climatic. Şase jude e vor profita din plin. Report. Glob.
- 97 Popov, J. (2019). România și oferta industrial a energiei curate. Report. Glob.
- 98 Thomson Reuters. (2019). Mining in Romania: overview. Thomson Reuters Practical Law. Retrieved from: <u>https://uk.practicallaw.</u> thomsonreuters.com/7-566-1143?transitionType=Default&contextData=(sc.Default)
- 99 IRENA. (2011). IRENA Working Paper: Renewable Energy Jobs: Status, Prospects & Policies.
- 100 Behrens, A., Coulie, C., Genoese, F., Alessi, M., Wieczorkiewicz, J., & Egenhofer, C. (2014, February 7). Impact of the Decarbonisation of the Energy System on Employment in Europe. CEPS Special Report No. 82. Retrieved from: <u>https://ssrn.com/ abstract=2395116</u>
- 101 This estimation in based on the EUCO3232.5 scenario, consistent with a 32 per cent share of renewable energy in gross final energy consumption and 32.5 per cent energy efficiency target in the EU. These forecasts are based on estimates of the future installed capacity in the region, which in turn depend on indicators such as regional GDP, the current level of technological adoption, percentage of national surface covered, level of technology-related employment, labour market data, competitiveness indicators, technical capacity and others.
- 102 Burlacu, R., Suditu, B., & Gaftea, V. (2019). Just transition in Hunedoara Economic diversification in a fair and sustainable manner. Cerope, Greenpeace Romania, Bankwatch Romania.
- 103 Eurofer. (2019). European Steel in Figures.
- 104 The GDP figure refers to NACE sector 24 Manufacture of basic metals, which includes metals other than steel. A more detailed breakdown of GDP from the national accounts is not available.
- 105 Eurostat. (2020). nama_10_a64. Eurostat.
- 106 Jernkontoret website. Available at: https://www.jernkontoret.se/en/
- 107 Nuur, C., Karakaya, E., & Gustavsson, L. (2018). Potential transitions in the iron and steel industry in Sweden: Towards a hydrogenbased future? *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 195. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.05.142
- 108 ESSA. (2019). Digital Transformation in European Steel Industry: State of Art and Future Scenario.
- 109 Tracking Industry. (2019). Retrieved March 26, 2020, from IEA website, https://www.iea.org/reports/tracking-industry
- 110 IRP. (2019). Global Resources Outlook 2019: natural resources for the future we want. International Resource Panel.
- 111 European Commission. (2019). Towards an EU strategy addressing the skills needs of the steel sector: European vision on steelrelated skills of today and tomorrow. Luxembourg: European Commission.
- 112 HYBRIT. (2020). HYBRIT brochure.
- 113 Homann, Q. (2019, November 25). *Hydrogen as a Clean Alternative in the Iron and Steel Industry*. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fchea.org/in-transition/2019/11/25/hydrogen-in-the-iron-and-steel-industry</u>
- 114 PwC. (2019). El futuro del sector agrícola español.
- 115 Pesce, M., Kirova, M., Bogaardt, M.-J., Poppe, K., Thurston, C., Monfort Belles, C., et al. (2019). *Impacts of the digital economy on the food-chain and the CAP*. European Parliament.
- 116 EPRS. (2016). Precision agriculture and the future of farming in Europe (Science and Technology Options Assessment). European Parliament.
- 117 European Commission. (2019). Structural Change and Generational Renewal (Brief), Cap Specific Objectives... explained.
- 118 Dufourmont, J., & Goodwin Brown, E. (2020). Jobs and Skills in the Circular Economy: State of Play and Future Pathways. Retrieved from: <u>https://assets.website-files.com/5d26d80e8836af2d12ed1269/5e6897dafe8092a5a678a16e_202003010%20</u> -%20J%26S%20in%20the%20circular%20economy%20report%20-%20297x210.pdf
- 119 Liebreich, M. (2020, March 26). Covid-19 The Low-Carbon Crisis. Retrieved from: https://about.bnef.com/blog/covid-19-the-low-carbon-crisis/
- 120 European Commission. (2020). 2020 European Semester: Country Reports and Communication. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/info/publications/2020-european-semester-country-reports-and-communication_en

Cambridge insight, policy influence, business impact

The University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL) brings together business, government and academia to find solutions to critical sustainability challenges.

Capitalising on the world-class, multidisciplinary strengths of the University of Cambridge, CISL deepens leaders' insight and understanding through its executive programmes; builds deep, strategic engagement with leadership companies; and creates opportunities for collaborative enquiry and action through its leadership groups.

Over the past 30 years we have built up a leadership network of over 8,000 senior leaders and practitioners from business, government and civil society, who have an impact in every sector and on every continent. Their experience and insights shape our work, which is further underpinned by multidisciplinary academic research.

HRH The Prince of Wales is the Royal Founding Patron of CISL and has inspired and supported many of our initiatives.

Publication details

Copyright © 2020 University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL). Some rights reserved.

Disclaimer

The opinions expressed here are those of the authors and do not represent an official position of CLG, CISL, the wider University of Cambridge, or clients.

Head Office

1 Trumpington Street Cambridge, CB2 1QA United Kingdom T: +44 (0)1223 768850 E: info@cisl.cam.ac.uk

EU Office

The Periclès Building Rue de la Science 23 B-1040 Brussels, Belgium T: +32 (0) 2 894 93 19 E: info.eu@cisl.cam.ac.uk

South Africa

PO Box 313 Cape Town 8000 South Africa T: +27 (0)82 829 6852 E: info.sa@cisl.cam.ac.uk

Reference

Please refer to this publication as: University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL). (2020). Working towards a climate neutral Europe: Jobs and skills in a changing world, UK: CLG Europe.

Copies

This full document can be downloaded from the Corporate Leaders Group's website: www.corporateleadersgroup.com

Contact

To obtain more information on the report, please contact Adele Williams: E: adele.williams@cisl.cam.ac.uk T: +44 (0)7841 262 714

April 2020